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MINUTES OF THE FEBRUARY 9, 2012, RIVERWAY BOARD MEETING

The Lower Wisconsin State Riverway Board (LWSRB) met on Thursday, February 9, 2012, at the Kratochwill Memorial Building in Muscoda to conduct a regular monthly business meeting.  The meeting was called to order at 5:00 p.m. by Chairman Bill Lundberg.  All members were present with the exceptions of Ritchie Brown and Fred Madison.   Acknowledgment that the meeting was properly noticed was provided by Mark E. Cupp, Executive Director.  A motion to approve the agenda was made by Jerry Dorscheid, seconded by Nick Nice.  MOTION CARRIED.  A motion to approve the minutes of the January 12, 2012, meeting was made by Melody Moore, seconded by Dorscheid.  MOTION CARRIED.

The Executive Committee report was presented by Chairman Lundberg who introduced guest speaker Sally Marshall.  Marshall, founder of a Prairie du Chien paddling club, gave a presentation entitled, “A Paddler’s Perspective of the Riverway.”  She discussed some of the outings experienced by her group and addressed the importance of safety and education in paddling skills.  Marshall thanked the LWSRB for efforts to protect the scenic beauty and natural character of the lower Wisconsin River.

Lundberg then asked Cupp to discuss correspondence.  Cupp said the Governor’s office had indicated that there were no requests for re-appointment to the LWSRB on file.  Cupp will follow-up with county clerks.  He reviewed the terms and expirations of current board members.  

Cupp said the Fox-Wisconsin Heritage Parkway project had requested a donation of $50.00.  Cupp had questioned the board’s ability as a state agency to make such a donation but the project coordinator said other agencies had done so.  Cupp said he requested a list of donors, which was provided.  The Wisconsin Historical Society was listed, which is a state agency.  Don Greenwood made a motion, seconded by Nice, to donate $50 to the Fox-Wisconsin project.  MOTION CARRIED.  Ron Leys expressed concern about opening the Fox Locks system and the potential for invasive species to enter from Lake Michigan.

Cupp noted he was working with the Muscoda Public Library on the 2nd Annual Muscoda Reads Leopold event slated for March 10th.   The documentary “Rhythm of the River” will be shown followed by readings from Aldo Leopold’s works.  

The Operations Committee report was presented by Chairman Dorscheid.  The annual review of half of the management permits for activities on State Natural Areas (SNA) managed by the Department of Natural Resources (DNR) was conducted.  Cupp explained that the board reviews the permits for a portion of SNA properties each year and receives an update on activities on SNA lands throughout the Riverway.  He noted extensions are needed for the seven properties up for renewal.  Cupp said the Operations Committee has conducted field inspections at most of the SNA properties in the Riverway.  Cupp reviewed the properties for which permit extensions would be considered.  

Arena Pines SNA (Town of Arena, Iowa County):  not visible from Wisconsin River during leaf-on conditions

Smith Slough SNA (Town of Buena Vista, Richland County):  not visible from river during leaf-on conditions

Mazo Barrens SNA (Town of Mazomanie, Dane County):  not visible from river during leaf-on conditions

Gotham Sands SNA (Town of Buena Vista, Richland County):  portions are visible from river

Blue River Bluffs SNA/Chezik (Town of Watterstown, Grant County):  portions are visible from river

Blue River SNA/Ellenbolt (Town of Watterstown, Grant County):  portions are visible from river

Bakken’s Pond SNA (Town of Spring Green, Sauk County):  not visible from river during leaf-on conditions
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Matt Zine, DNR Riverway SNA Manager, then provided an overview of activities at all SNAs in the Riverway, including those not being considered for renewal this year.  Zine said invasive species control is the major focus of the SNA crew’s work and said use of prescribed burns is a vital management tool.  He said burn units are becoming larger, which increases efficiencies in a time of dwindling budgets.  


Zine gave a presentation on burning in woodlands noting that having a low intensity/low speed fire across a burn unit is desirable for maintaining native plant communities and reducing invasive species.  Zine described the Pre-European influence landscape, which was much more open with prairies and oak savannas, and then described succession following the absence of fire on the landscape.  Zine expressed concern about decreasing numbers of oaks on the landscape, which have implications for native plant communities as well as wildlife.  He noted burning is efficient for controlling woody vegetation.


Dorscheid then made a motion, seconded by Moore, to approve extensions to the permits for periods of two-years with retention of the original permit conditions.  MOTION CARRIED.

Under other business, Cupp noted the Crystal/Fish/Mud Lake District is moving forward with plans to pump from Crystal Lake to Roxbury Creek, which is a tributary of the Wisconsin River.  Timm Zumm, Chair of the Friends of the Lower Wisconsin State Riverway (FLOW), said concerns have been expressed about the proposal but more information is needed.  Zumm also noted the proposed construction of a new digester for treatment of manure with a wastewater discharge to the Pine River in Richland County has raised concerns about increased phosphorus levels reaching the Wisconsin River.  

Cupp said he had informed the consultant working on the maintenance project for the STH 60 Bridge at Prairie du Sac that the LWSRB recommended a color for the girders similar to that of the new USH 14 Bridge at Spring Green.  He further expressed the LWSRB’s concern that elimination of the sidewalk would discourage pedestrian use of the bridge and access to both sides of the river.


Cupp said he had issued one permit since the last meeting following consultation with the Executive Committee.  A permit was issued to Steven and Angela Sorg for a timber harvest in the Town of Pulaski, Iowa County.  The consultant is Andrew Nelson of Nelson Hardwoods.  Cupp said he had conducted two field inspections at the site, including one with DNR Riverway Forester Brad Hutnik.  A small portion of the harvest area is visible from the Wisconsin River during leaf-on conditions.  Cupp said he proceeded with issuance of the permit to avoid unnecessary delays in the permitting process and to allow the logger to take advantage of frozen ground conditions.  


The Budget & Office Committee report was presented by Chairman Nice who reviewed the status of the FY 12 budget.  

The Personnel Committee report was presented by Chairman Moore who presented a draft policy on Discretionary Merit Compensation (DMC) for LWSRB staff.  Moore said the proposed policy had been reviewed by the Department of Administration and the Office of State Employment Relations.  The policy provides a process by which the LWSRB would consider DMC for staff.  A motion to approve the policy was made by Lundberg, seconded by Greenheck.  MOTION CARRIED.  Moore said the Personnel Committee would meet before the March LWSRB meeting to consider DMC recommendations. 

The Executive Director’s report was presented by Cupp who reviewed the materials in the board members’ packets.  He noted work continues on promotion of the Lower Wisconsin River Road (STH 60) as a Wisconsin Scenic Byway.  A motor coach itinerary was developed by the Steering Committee and a relationship with the Harley Davidson Museum in Milwaukee has been established.  Greenwood expressed concern about noise impacts from more motorcycle traffic on the roadway.
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The DNR report was given by Brian Hefty, DNR Riverway Manager, who said the crew is working on signage, roads and parking lots.  He said Brad Hutnik, DNR Riverway Forester, has accepted a new position as a silviculturalist working out of the DNR central office.  Hefty said the wildlife staff is working on beaver dam removal and burning proposals.  

During the public comment session, Mary Prilsby of Muscoda complimented the board on the content and discussion during the meeting.  Timm Zumm of Spring Green thanked Dorscheid and Cupp for attending the FLOW Winter Fun Day.  He said an award was presented to Dave Marshall as a FLOW River Champion.  Zumm said FLOW will be a presenter at Canoecopia held in Madison in March.

A motion to adjourn until March 8th when the meeting will be held in Muscoda was made by Greenwood, seconded by Moore.  MOTION CARRIED.
END

For further information, corrections, additions or deletions to the minutes, contact Mark Cupp, Executive Director, at (608) 739‑3188 or 1-800-221-3792.

Minutes submitted by:

Mark E. Cupp, Executive Director

Lower Wisconsin State Riverway Board

